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Notice of the 11th  

Annual General Meeting 
 

To be held: 
Tuesday 21st February 2017 

6.00pm to 7.00pm 
Derby Cathedral,  

DERBY 
 

Agenda 
 
 
- Welcome & Introductions 
- Apologies 
- Minutes of 2016 AGM 
-  Chair’s report  
- Treasurer’s report 
- Supervisory Committee report 
- Receive audited accounts to September 2016 
- Resolutions on dividend to Members & re-appointment of Auditors 
- Election of Directors & Supervisory Committee 
- Any other business 
 
 
 

 
 
 
 

 
 



 
 

DERBYSHIRE COMMUNITY BANK 

AGM 
WEDNESDAY 16th March 2016 at 6.30pm  

Derby Cathedral 
 

 

AGENDA ITEM                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                RESOLUTIONS/ACTIONS 

1)   Welcome, Introductions & Apologies 
Welcome from Mick Brown, Chair of the Board. 
 
Introductions for the top table included Antony Humphreys 
(Auditor), Pat Butler (Treasurer), Sara Dinsdale (General 
Manager) and Steve Bean (Supervisory Committee). 
 
Apologies noted from: 
Paul Whittingham, Director  

 
 
 

2]   Minutes of 2015 AGM 
 
Minutes approved. 

 

3]   Chairs Report for the financial year ending 30th September 
2014 
 
The Chair presented his report in line with submitted papers 
picking out the key points from the year. 
 
Q. What is a pop up? 
A.  When we attend a location to promote our services, so it’s 
not a regular arranged session. 
 
Q. So how do people know about it? 
A. We promote on our website or social media, but usually it’s to 
tap into the busy footfall in that location and to tell them about 
our services.  So we go to places like the Town Hall, Leisure 
Centre, Libraries etc. 
 
Q. What defines a member? 
A.  They hold a £1 share balance with the organisation.  They 
should live or work in Derbyshire. 
 
Q. What’s the point of just £1. 
A.  Most people have more than £1, they save with us or some 
people borrow from us. 

 

4]   Treasurer’s Report 
 
The Treasurer presented her report in line with submitted 
papers. 
 
No questions. 
 

 
 
 



5]   Supervisory Committee Report 
 
The Chair of the Supervisory Committee presented his report in 
line with submitted papers. 
 
Recognition given to Marietta Farnsworth a founder member of 
the credit union who resigned this year and whose contributions 
have been immense. 
 
No questions. 

 

6] Receive the annual audited accounts 
Presented in line with submitted papers. 
 
PWH Accountancy outlined the position of the Credit Union (CU) 
and stated that there was nothing of concern to report to the 
members. 
 
Significant improvements over last two years and CU in a much 
stronger position with growth in membership and loans. 
 
No questions. 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

6] Resolution on dividend 
 
Motion to pass a resolution to award 1% dividend 

 
 
Resolution to award 1% was 
agreed by the floor. 

7] Appointment of auditors 
 
Procurement exercise undertaken and tender has been awarded 
to Alexandra Sloan Accountants. 
 
Motion to appoint Alexandra Sloan Accountants as auditors for 
next Financial year. 
 
Thanks given to PWH Accountancy for their services over past 
three years. 

 
 
 
 
 
Resolution to appoint Alexandra 
Sloan Accountancy was agreed 
by the floor. 

8] To elect and endorse Board Directors 
 
Paul Whittingham & Phil Fee both held the longest office and 
retire in accordance with our rules.  Both willing to re-stand. 
Motion to re-elect both. 
 
John Davis co-oped during year – motion to elect. 
 
Motion to re-elect all existing Directors and Supervisory 
Committee. 

 
 
 
 
Motion agreed. 
 
Motion agreed. 
 
Motion agreed. 

9] AOB 
 
None 

 

Meeting closed at 7.20 pm 
 
John Davis, Dean of Derby Cathedral thanked Mick Brown for his continued contributions as Chair 
for the organisation. 

 



Report from the Chair 
 
As Chair of the Board of Directors, I am pleased to present my report covering 
the financial year October 2015 to September 2016. Although this report is 
concerned with the previous financial year, there are some areas where 
important developments are continuing into the current year, and where that is 
the case, I have decided to bring members fully up-to-date rather than wait for 
next years report. 
 
Location and Identity 
 
Last year, I reported that, following our enforced move from Ilkeston Co-op 
(our base since July 2007) we had been able to come to an arrangement with 
DHA (Direct Help & Advice) which, by sharing their Bath Street premises, 
enabled us to secure a continued, good quality cash facility in Ilkeston, and 
also to re-locate our main office to significantly improved premises within 
DHA's main office in Derby.   
 
Leaving our historic base of Ilkeston, and re-locating to Derby was in line with 
our strategic planning, which recognised the difficulties of securing growth in 
the geographically dispersed communities of the Erewash and Amber Valley, 
and was given further impetus by the closure of the Derby United Credit 
Union.  
 
DHA were very helpful in providing accommodation at a very reasonable rent, 
and without their support we would have found re-location very difficult. 
However, at our strategic planning event we concluded that our ability to grow 
was being hampered by our lack of ‘visibility’ and that, despite the significant 
cost that would be involved, we agreed to seek premises in Derby that would 
give us a ‘shop front’. After an extensive search, we eventually decided to 
take out a lease on retail premises at 38 Cornmarket, Derby, and by the time 
of our AGM we hope that this will be fully operational. 
 
I reported last year our decision to change our name to ‘Derbyshire 
Community Bank’, and this we formally did in October 2015 – a change that 
was accompanied by a new corporate visual identity with re-designed logo 
and a new colour theme. I am pleased to report that this new name and 
identity has become well and truly ‘embedded’, and represents our 
commitment to continue to provide services elsewhere in Derbyshire other 
than just in the City. In this respect, our customers based in Ilkeston, Ripley, 
and other towns of the Erewash/Amber Valley sub-region remain very 
important to us.  
 
Strategic Planning 
 
Our annual planning event was held on 19 September last year, at the Amber 
Valley CVS premises in Ripley. 
 
The main purpose of the event was to: 
 
 - Review the performance and key events of the 2015-16 financial year 
 - Receive an update on the implementation of the Credit Union 
Expansion              Programme (CUEP), and 



 - Determine the Strategic Objectives for 2016-17 
 
The remainder of this report will consider these key themes. 
 
1. REVIEW OF 2015-16. 
 
Membership 
 
Changes in our active membership over the year, in comparison with previous 
years, are shown below: 
 
                              2014      2015       2016          2016 
                                                         (active)     (active + not yet active) 
Ilkeston                 1256      1247      1074          1150 
Amber Valley          916        981        800            877                   
Long Eaton             691        674        587            640 
Derby City               113        245        219            308 
Derbyshire Dales      28         54          69              93 
 
(Definition of Active – a member with a minimum £1 balance) 
 
The reduction in active members appears very stark, but needs to be seen in 
the context of a much more aggressive approach to closing 'dormant' 
accounts than was the case hitherto. Along with this, we have to bear in mind 
our lack of visibility since we moved from our very prominent high street 
premises in Ilkeston and our 'traditional' geographical markets. In respect of 
the latter point, and as I flagged up in last year’s report, we closed our 
Alfreton, Long Eaton and Ripley branches during the year, leaving us with the 
branch in Ilkeston as our only 'over the counter' operation. These decisions 
were taken after many months of detailed analysis, and some difficult 
discussions within the board, but the lack of business undertaken at the 
branches, combined with the costs and risks associated with cash operations 
really left us with little choice.  
 
The increased use of ATM's and internet banking has been equally stark over 
the last year. Despite the fact that we are a long way from having a fully 
automated on-line system, by December 2015, 74% of our members were 
using online banking (compared with 37% a year earlier) and almost 100% of 
new members during the year joined online.  Of those members using our 
website, over 60% were doing so using a mobile device. 
 
Financial Performance 
 
Our financial performance over recent years is shown below: 
 
Year               Forecast              Out-turn 
 
2013-14          -£58,588              -£39,767 
2014-15          -£46,000              -£7,060 
2015-16          -£22,000              -£32,815   
 
It is disappointing that last year, for the first time, our outturn was worse than 
forecast. However, when we take into account the additional legal and other 
costs associated with the new premises, combined with changes in 



accounting conventions related to bad debt provisions, our outturn was in line 
with our forecast. This was, to some extent, foreshadowed in my last report 
when I noted that:  
 
“we are exploring the possibility of obtaining new retail premises in Derby, 
which will impact further on our annual costs in advance of any consequent 
upturn in revenues”. 
 
It is also worth noting that the anticipated reduction in grant funding – related 
to the severely constrained funding available to local authorities – meant that 
our income from this source was reduced by about £50,000 in 2015-16.  
 
Despite our disappointing trading performance, we had factored in a 
dividend payment, and the board is recommending the payment of a 
dividend of 0.5% for the year.  
 
For the current year, we are budgeting for a deficit of £49,950. This 
incorporates the additional costs involved in the much higher rental and other 
expenditures associated with the new premises. It does not include the 
additional costs involved in implementing the new banking platform as part of 
CUEP (see below) as these will be realised in the financial years starting in 
October 2017.  The board is well aware that continuing to budget for a deficit 
will impact upon our reserves, but these reserves are substantial, and can 
absorb losses of this magnitude for a number of years. Because of this, our 
overall financial position is sound as far as the regulator is concerned, and this 
enables us to invest in the future in a way that few other credit unions in the 
East Midlands are able to. It has to be remembered that prior to the current 
management regime, we were making substantial losses (£77,000 in 2012-
13). The board has taken the view that in order to achieve sustainability, we 
have to be in a position to embrace the developing needs of our customers - 
particularly in respect of immediacy and ease of access, and this has driven 
the investment in new premises and the new banking platform, which will be 
dealt with below. 
 
As far as our lending activity is concerned, this has been a particularly 
interesting year. The conventional wisdom emanating from government and 
based upon research in the sector is that the average credit union loan 
(around £500 in recent years) is too low to ensure sustainability, and that 
larger, more longer-term loans are needed. The value of our average loan has 
grown from around £600 in 2014-15 to £700 in 2015-16, but this increase in 
the average loan value has not resulted in greater income from loans - the 
reason being that the changes we made to the structure of our interest rates 
since last year (from 2% monthly [26.8% APR] to 3% monthly [42.6% APR] 
have meant that any increase in loan income was contingent upon 
maintaining the same proportions of low-value loans year-on-year. As the 
tables below indicate, we had 400 fewer 'low value - high income' loans than 
the year before, whilst having 21 more 'high value - low income' loans. The 
impact of this was to reduce our projected loan income from £300,000 to 
£277,000.   
 
Setting interest rates is much more an art than a science, and requires us to 
factor in some guesswork about the way rates in the retail banking sector are 
changing, along with assumptions about the rates our customers could obtain 
elsewhere, and what they would find affordable, whilst remaining competitive 



in the marketplace. In the light of experience, and taking account of these 
factors, the board decided, in October 2016 to raise the rates charged on 
higher, longer-term loans (£3,000+) from a minimum of 13.4% APR to 26.8% 
APR, with corresponding increases right up to our largest category loans 
(£7,500 - £15,000) where APR rates were increased from 3.3% to 13.4%. The 
impact of rates is kept under constant review, and will be considered again by 
the board once there is sufficient data to assess the current rates structures. 
 

 
 
The total loan book value followed an almost identical profile to the previous 
year. The total value of loans at the year-end stood at £1,370,856 (£1,354,545 
in 2014-15) with a peak of £1,446,641 in December - almost identical to the 
figure of a year earlier  
  
 
2. ENGAGING WITH THE CREDIT UNION EXPANSION PROGRAMME 
(CUEP). 
 
I have discussed in previous years reports the government funded initiative 
(CUEP) to modernise the credit union sector, and our engagement with it. I 
have also previously outlined the key elements of the project: 
 

• A new banking platform that will support modern requirements 
for access via portable devices (smart phone, tablet). 

 

• A need to achieve significant operational economies through 
automated processing (too many of our operations currently rely 
on manual entry). 

 

• Governance and management systems that operate in a 
'business-like' fashion and are able to comply fully with the 
developing regulatory regime. 

 
The 'roll-out' of this programme, particularly because of the complications 
involved in developing the banking platform, has been much slower than 
anticipated, and there have been times when we have questioned whether the 
supposed benefits would ever be realised. Last year I reported that we 
expected to be on the new banking platform in June 2016. That date was 
missed, and we are now expecting to 'go live' in September 2017, though I 
wouldn't be surprised to see that date shifted further back. 
 
The board has kept the matter under constant review, and in January of this 
year we had a presentation from Simon Carolan of Cornerstone (the 
organisation charged with overseeing the project). Basically, although the roll-
out has been slower than initially projected, the outcomes, for those credit 



unions that have gone through the process, have been generally very 
positive, and we are encouraged by this. 
 
The ability to achieve all of the benefits of what is known as 'straight through 
processing' (the real-time access we have become accustomed to with high 
street banks) together with the ability to provide quick decisions on loan 
applications, and proper interactive on-line access for customers will have 
enormous benefits for us in a number of areas. For example, it has become 
clear that our ability to expand 'payroll services' which I discussed in last 
year’s report, has been severely inhibited by the absence of a modern 
banking platform.  
 
In addition, and of growing importance is our ability to comply with the 
increasingly complex regulatory environment of the Prudential Regulation 
Authority. It is clear, for example, that their developing requirements for credit 
unions to be able to: 'measure and monitor key financial ratios, and their 
underlying financial position....and be able to demonstrate this is being done' 
will be very difficult to achieve, in the form they require, given the analytical 
tools available to us with our current systems. It is worth noting, in connection 
with this, that in order to meet the growing regulatory requirements and to 
professionalise our approach, we recruited to the post of Compliance Officer 
in April 2016. This post has ensured that: regular staff training is undertaken 
to ensure staff competence; regulatory updates are implemented where 
applicable; regular compliance checks are undertaken, and support is given to 
the role of the Supervisory Committee. 
 
I noted last year, and I re-iterate it again in this report, that, despite the 
additional costs that will accrue to us over the next few years in 
implementing new systems, the alternative, which means basically 
attempting to continue  
with outdated manual systems, with little hope of generating the 
financial returns needed to update our operations, is not considered by 
the Board to be a practical way forward. 
 
And finally... 
 
Our ability to maintain our operations in 2015-16 would have been seriously 
restricted without the help of a number of partners, in particular: Direct Help & 
Advice (DHA) (formerly Derbyshire Housing Aid), Derbyshire County Council 
(who continue to provide valuable promotional assistance), Derby Homes, 
Derbyshire Dales District Council, Dales Housing and Amber Valley Borough 
Council. 
 
In addition, I would like to make special mention of: 
 
Lynn Allison, Chief Executive of Amber Valley CVS who has again been 
extremely generous in allowing us the use of their premises, and providing 
general support over a range of areas, particularly in respect of employment 
matters, and 
 
John Davis, Dean of Derby Cathedral, who, in addition to providing us with the 
magnificent setting of the Cathedral for last years AGM, also allowed us to 
use his premises for a number of meetings, including that of the east Midlands 
Credit Union Forum. We wish him well in his new post. 



 
The comments I made last year, about the world of the Credit Union 
movement becoming increasingly challenging and complex still apply. The 
struggle to secure profitability, along with the widespread problem of debt 
delinquency and the significant competition from other financial institutions 
such as 'payday' lenders is a familiar backdrop. With this in mind, I would 
convey my appreciation of the professional and dedicated approach taken by 
our Chief Executive Officer and her team, in continuing to develop and 
modernise the operations of the Credit Union, along with my sincere gratitude 
to my colleagues on the Board of Directors, and the Supervisory Committee, 
who meet regularly to steer us in the right direction, and also, of course, to our 
members, without whom none of this would exist for the local community. 
 
Mick Brown 
Chair 
February 2017 



Treasurer’s Report 
 
We faced another challenging year in 2015/16, which saw an overall loss of 
£32,815.   
 
Income 
 
This year our income met 91% of our expenditure compared to 99% last year 
and 93% the year before that.  Whilst our income remained fairly similar, our 
overall loss was greater than budgeted which was down to two main factors:- 

➢ Procurement of new auditors and subsequent increase in fees 
➢ FRS102 provisioning changes for bad debt 

 
Expenditure 
 
Whilst the work of the team continued to see reductions in bad debt, the main 
areas of expenditure was around bad debt write off and employment costs. 
 
We spent £47,668 of grant money during 2015/16 on various projects 
including advertising & marketing and project staff to raise the awareness of 
the bank. 
 
Balance Sheet 
 
Member savings have increased by 12% and the loan book has grown by 
18%. Loan income has remained fairly static due to a reduction in low value 
loans on the higher rate of interest. Instead we have had a slight increase in 
higher value loans on the lower rates of interest – hence the loan income 
remaining static. 
 
 2016 2015 % 

difference 
Total Net Assets £1,969,361 £1,804,005 9% 
Member’s Shares £1,441,471 £1,285,601 12% 
Total Loans to Members 1,342,104 £1,133,004 18% 
Interest on loans £276,217 £277,581 -0.5% 
Surplus before Tax -£32,815 -£7,060 -365% 
General Reserve £156,238 £186,365 -16% 
 
Based on our steady growth during the year, the Board is recommending an 
increase in dividend to the share accounts reflecting our commitment to 
members. 
 
 
Budget & Business Plan 
 
A three year business plan and annual budget have been agreed by the 
Board.  Progress against both of these is monitored by the Board at our 
monthly meetings. 
 
The existing three year business plan is due to expire and a revised one is in 
draft. 



 
Compliance (as at Sept 16) 
 
The CU remains in a strong position moving forward maintaining in line with 
regulation a general reserve equal to/or greater than 10% of total assets. 
 
In addition our capital to asset ratio requirement of 3% is exceeded at 22% 
and liquidity is 40.6%. 
 
Dividend 
 
In light of my report I recommend that a dividend of 0.5% is paid to members. 
 
Patricia Butler 
Treasurer 
February 17 



Supervisory Committee Report 
 

This year the Supervisory Committee(SC) has comprised of 3 members Steve 
Bean (chairman), Diane Webb and Arthur Webb. Over the past year we have 
monitored the continuing development and subsequent operation of many 
new policies and practices introduced into the daily running of DCB. We are 
pleased to report that these have led to increased professionalism of a 
consistently higher level throughout the staff. The level of compliance with 
banking regulations is excellent.  

We continue with our regular audit programme, the committee meeting 
monthly to review the  progress of the audit plan and to plan the next months 
work. We report most months to the DCB board and at least one of the 
members is always in attendance at board meetings. 

Our internal audit activities have included:- 

• Reviewing official, employee and family related accounts to confirm 

they are run in accordance with DCB rules.  

• Conducting surprise cash and teller’s till counts to check on the 

accuracy of procedures and security.  

• Conducting bank reconciliations. 

• Verifying the loans procedures are carried out accurately and within the 

rules of the DCB. 

• Monitoring compliance by DCB of its rulebook. 

• Monitoring quarterly returns. 

• Verifying closed accounts. 

• Monitoring compliance with the PRA Single Customer View 

requirements. 

• Verifying that the credit union is maintaining adequate insurance. 

• Monitoring whether the credit union is carrying out additional activities 

and whether they are in compliance with the rules around those 

activities. 

Through these and a number of other activities we have, on behalf of the 
members, met with DCB management staff and  suggested some changes 
which have then been discussed and where deemed appropriate acted upon.  

We wish to thank Sara Dinsdale for her patience with us and for her 
remarkable capacity to absorb the vast amount of change in regulation and 
technological development that has occurred this year and in helping us deal 
with these same changes. We would also like thank the staff of DCB for their 
total cooperation as we have watched, assessed and recorded their 
performances over the year. 

We are pleased to report to members that from our perspective we have 
encountered no major issues that need reporting to the AGM. There is a 
continuing effort to ensure that all DCB activities are conducted to the highest 
standards. 



On a personal note I wish to express my gratitude to Diane and Arthur for their 
support and guidance over the last year. 

Steve Bean  
SC Chairman 
February 2017 



 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

Audited Accounts 
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